 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 5th April 2016.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E Rogers, E Feetham, J Griffiths, D Hole, R Platt, S Rees,


D Norcross, D Rigby and L Tucker.  County Cllr Morse arrived at 8.30 p.m.
149/16
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D Duckfield, Cllr H Langen and Cllr S Radford-Smith. 
150/16
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no declaration was made at this time.
151/16
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 1st March 2015 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.  
152/16
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Bats, Old CP School.   The Clerk had received a reply from Mike Simmons, Development Manager, Pembrokeshire County Council, stating that the ecology survey that accompanied the planning application 14/0724/PA was undertaken in July 2014. 

b)
Property Portfolio.  The Clerk had received a reply from Mr Cooke, Pembrokeshire County Council, explaining the reason why the County Council seek to buy income producing property in order to extend its managed property portfolio. 
c)
Charles SalmonMemorial plaque.  Cllr Rees agreed to chase this again with the builder.
153/16
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:   (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report from County Cllr Evans. County Cllr Morse informed 
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members that whilst he did not have anything specific to report on, he was available and willing to assist the Town Council with their endeavours to take over the Library building.
154/16
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Post Office.  The Clerk reported on the proposed move to a new premises and branch modernisation for the Post Office to Costcutter, 19 High Street, Narberth.  There now follows a 6 week local public consultation.  The Town Council are happy with this move and very glad to see the Post Office remaining both in Narberth and in the High Street.


The Clerk had received an email from Cllr Duckfield airing the concerns of a few local residents who have approached him with regard to this move.  The Clerk was to inform Cllr Duckfield that any concerns should be raised through the proper channels during the consultation period.  

b)
Castle brambles.  The Clerk stated that the Contractor had informed her that he had inspected the site with Cllr Norcross and that the cost for cutting back all the brambles at the side of the Castle will be £75.  





IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Rees, which was seconded by Cllr Rigby that the Clerk should ask for this work to be carried out as soon as possible.

c)
Narberth Youth Theatre.  The Clerk informed members that the cheque for the Council’s donation for 2015-16 never reached the organisation concerned.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that once the Clerk was satisfied that the Cheque has been cancelled a new cheque would be issued.

d)
Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Authority.  The Clerk informed members that the Authority has published its Strategic Plan for 2016-21 and its Annual Improvement Plan for 2016-17.  
e)
Public Health Outcomes Framework.  The Clerk informed Council that the outcomes have been published on the Welsh Government website http:/gov.wales/topics/health/pubications/health/reports/pubic-health-framework?lang=en 
f)
Scouts AGM.  The Clerk read out an invite to the Mayor and to Councillors to the Scout AGM to be held in the Guide & Scout Hut, Town Moor, on 
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Wednesday 27th April at 6.30 p.m.

g)
Council Elections.  The Clerk informed Council that the next Local Government, Town and Community Council elections in Pembrokeshire are due to take place in 2017.

h)
Come Dine with Me. The Clerk informed members that as part of Channel 4’s increased commitment to being inclusive and accessible to disabled people, Come Dine With Me and Couples Come Dine With Me will be coming to Wales in the coming weeks and are looking for fun, foodie couples for the Swansea and the Valleys episode and would welcome the support of Disability Wales in assisting with encouraging greater involvement of disabled people within their programmes. 
i)
Western Power.  The Clerk had received a certificate of unmetered supply in respect of the recent energisation of the supplies from 1st December 2015.  The Clerk is awaiting the invoice for last year’s Festive lighting.
j)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received notification of receipt for the cheque for this year’s membership.  As the Council’s representatives remain the same this year and the Clerk checked that Cllr Norcross and Cllr Platt had received the latest Agenda and draft minutes, the Clerk will not need to update the contact details.

k)
Nat West Bank.  The Clerk informed members that savings interest is now paid without tax being deducted.

l)
Donation.   The Clerk had received a letter from the YFC asking for a donation.  This will be kept until next March.
m)
Flower Plants.  The Clerk reported on the costings she had received from Tavernspite Nurseries for flowers for this year’s floral display.
n)
Accounts.  The Clerk had received the unaudited accounts from Narberth Cricket Club and Swim Narberth.  Swim Narberth’s accounts had been completed by a local accountancy firm.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should release the  Swim Narberth donation for 2015-16 and can release the Cricket Club donation for 2016-17 following the May meeting of Council.  Cllr Rees and the Clerk declared an interest in Swim Narberth.
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o)
Support for Town Councils.  The Clerk commented on the report of the Director of Development to the Cabinet on the 22nd February 2016.  In this report it states that no response had been received from Narberth Town Council.  The Clerk had emailed the Director’s PA to inform her that she had responded to the Director’s email and forwarded a copy of that response to her which stated that the Council were in favour and would welcome this support.  The Clerk had asked for this report to be altered to show Narberth Town Council’s response.  
p)
Pembrokeshire Area Committee.  The Clerk had received the Agenda and draft minutes for the One Voice Wales meeting to be held on Tuesday 19th April in County Hall.  Both Cllr Norcross and Cllr Platt had received these items.
q)
Play for Wales.  The Clerk had received the latest issue for spring 2016.  
r)
Temporary Prohibition and restriction of vehicular traffic.  The Clerk had received a Notice from the County Council for various roads in the Community.  The Schedule has a maximum duration of 12 months and will come into force starting on the 18th April 2016 with work being undertaken on a rolling programme.  The Order is necessary to enable carriageway patching and resurfacing works to be carried out.  Alternative routes will be provided and signed accordingly.  Narberth Rural and Narberth are included in the Schedule.
s)
Queen’s 90th Birthday celebrations.  Members agreed to light a Beacon on the lower Town Moor Car Park at 8.30 p.m. on the 21st April, 2016.  The Clerk is to put this in the paper and to ask if any organisations wished to take part in the event, to contact the Clerk.

155/16  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  
(Agenda item 7)
1551 
    Planning Applications:
a)
15/1287/NM  Redstone House, Redstone Road – Non material amendment to planning application 13/0118/PA – provision of garage and alternative boundary treatment (wall instead of hedge-bank) – No Objection. Cllr Platt declared an interest in this planning application as she lives nearby. 
b)
15/1306/PA  Old Brewery Site, Spring Gardens – Change of use to allow mixed use. Furniture restoration, furniture storage, educational classes, office, staff area and retail with a focus on providing full disabled access for business owner, visitors and staff – Objection to the name ‘Old Brewery Site’ being used as the location is the ‘Old James Williams Site’.  Cllr Norcross declared an interest as he is the Chairman of the Chamber of Trade, as did Cllr Hole who is a member 
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of the Chamber of Trade and Cllr Platt declared an interest as she lives nearby.
c)
15/1265/PA  CK Nissa Foodstore, Spring Gardens – Retention of external floodlights positioned on north, east and south elevation of store – Council would like the lights to go off half an hour after the Store closes; be on a motion trigger with a timer and the lights to be shielded from the houses in front of the Store by using directional lighting onto the building.  Cllr Platt declared an interest as she lives nearby.
d)
15/1255/AD  CK Nissa Foodstore, Spring Gardens – 2 x illuminated fascia boards and free standing hoarding at entrance to site – Objection as the Council feel that the signs are too big, are out of keeping with the town and would cause light pollution to the nearby residents.  Cllr Platt declared an interest in this application as she lives nearby.
e)
15/1160/PA  Erect Exercise equipment on the Town Moor – No comment as this is the Town Council’s application.
155.2
    Planning Decisions:  

	a)
15/1118/PA  Noble Court Holiday Park – Variation of conditions 3 and 4 of planning permission 12/0974/PA – Timescale for the submission of reserved matters and implementation period for commencement of development – Conditionally Approved.
b)       15/1044/PA  Land off Jesse Road and Station Road – Variation /removal of conditions 1, 2, 5 and 13-18 of planning permission 12/0316/PA (residential development) relating to reserved matters (scale to be reserved matter), foul drainage and code for Sustainable Homes – Conditionally approved.

c)       15/0060/PA  Dingle Caravan Park, Jesse Road – Residential development (33 units) with play area – application 08/0098/PA – Conditionally approved.

d)       15/1068/PA  12 St James Street – Two Storey Rear extension – Conditionally approved.

	


156/16 
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a) 
NHS Dentist.  Cllr Rees declared her amazement that the NHS Licence is to be withdrawn from Narberth Dental Practice at the Health Centre as from the 1st April 2016.  Cllr Rees stated that she did not understand why when dentists are so scarce this decision has been taken without any local consultation especially as the practise had over 3,800 patients registered.  
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IT WAS RESOLVED to write to Hywel Dda to voice the Council’s concerns and to ask why such a valued and well used provision was ended without any prior consultation, especially as the Town Council have a Councillor representing them on Hywel Dda.  

b)
Wi-Fi.  Cllr Norcross stated that he had read through the Contract from Telemat regarding the proposal to install Wi fi in Narberth.  Cllr Norcross was happy for this Contract to be signed as it is just saying that the Town Council wish to be part of this system and Cllr Norcross assured members that there are no financial implications.  With this in mind,





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Mayor should sign this document on behalf of the Council.

c)
Cenotaph.  Cllr Hole asked if the County Council could be approached to see if they are providing flowers inside the Cenotaph this year as normal.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask the County Council.

d)
Narberth Railway Station.  The Clerk was asked to write a thank you letter to the WI for all their hard work at the Railway Station in planting the boarders etc.
e)
Well-being Act.  Cllr Tucker informed members of the new Act that comes in tomorrow with Social Care called Solva Care.  This has been started by the County Council and aims to improve the quality of life within the Community with Community spirit.  The County Council are looking for other Town Councils to become involved with the project.  Cllr Tucker asked for permission to speak with the person who set up this in Solva and to ask her to attend a Council meeting, if the Town Council so wished.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Tucker should look into this. 

f)
Car Park meeting.  Cllr Norcross asked that the County Council be approached and asked for the statistics promised from ticket sales prior to the next meeting in respect of Car Park usage.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask for these.
g)
Old CP School.  Cllr Norcross stated that it appears the Old CP School may 

come back on the market and if this is so, Cllr Norcross would like the County


Council to know that the Town Council are still interested and would like to be
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offered the first option.





IT WAS RESOLED that the Clerk should express the Town Council’s interest to the County Council.
h)
Peace-run.  Cllr Tucker informed members that both she and the Mayor had attended the Peace-run on the 15th March as they passed through Narberth with the Global Torch symbolising three decade visits of 150 nations.  There will be a re-run in 2018 and it has been agreed that they will let Narberth Council know of this in advance.

i)
Wyn Calvin Plaque.  Cllr Feetham asked if the Wyn Calvin Plaque was to be reinstated and was informed that this is in hand.
j)
Railings.  Cllr Feetham asked if the railings were going to be reinstated at Hill House and was informed that this was the case.

k)
Astro Turf.  The Clerk was asked to report that the Astro-turf is still covered in rubbish and still needs to be cleaned up. 
l)
Pathway.  Members discussed the narrow path children have to use to walk to School on from Utopia to the entrance to Springfield Park.  It was felt that the public should be encouraged to walk on the other side of the road and then cross with the School Crossing Patrol lady at the School.  

m)
Bus stop, Jesse Road.  Members reported on the cars parking at the Bus Stop on the right hand side of Jesse Road, going out of Narberth, because there is no markings for a Bus Stop and stated that if a bus is unable to stop to pick up passengers, it carries straight on and leaves people standing there waiting.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should report this again to Highways to see if anything can be done to stop people from parking in this vicinity.  

n)
OAP Crossing sign.  The Clerk was asked to chase the moving of the OAP crossing sign from outside Sunnybank to the entrance to the junction off Spring Gardens to Cawdor Court.
o)
Mill Lane.  Cllr Griffiths highlighted the problems of vehicles parking in the lay-by above Mill Lane and leaving their rubbish behind and asked if there was 

any chance of a no litter sign being erected.
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p)
Hill House Corner.  Several people living and working close to the work being carried out at Hill House Corner have complained about the lack or short notice of the commencement of the work.   Members have also received reports of a drain cover being place over a hole with no soakaway in the highway going up Northfield Road have. 



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

q)
Rotary.  Cllr Rogers informed the Council that the Rotary Club are celebrating their 50 year anniversary this year and that suggestions have been made that they are going to donate £500 to Narberth to be used for the town.  The Charles Salmon Gardens will be considered if this is so.  Cllr Rogers is to ask the Rotarians to write to the Clerk in order that a meeting can be set up to discuss this further.

r)
Daffodils.  The Clerk was asked to contact the County Council to request that they replace the daffodil bulbs they destroyed whilst carrying out the works at Kiln Park Corner.

157/16  LIBRARY:  (Agenda item 9)

Cllr Rees stated that there was not a lot to report and that she had not had any further information from the County Council with regard to the take-over.  Volunteers are in the process of librarian training and this is going well.  Cllr Rees asked if the Council should ask their Solicitor to have a look at the draft Service Level Agreement and the Lease for the building before it was signed.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will take these to the Solicitors when they are available to see what the costs will be.

    158/16
ELECTION OF MAYOR:  (Agenda item 10a)

Due to work and family commitments, Cllr Griffiths is unable to take up the role of  Mayor for 2016-17.  All members were asked if they wished to stand for Mayor Designate for 2016-17.  Cllr Ruth Platt was nominated by Cllr Rees, which was seconded by Cllr Hole and agreed unanimously by full Council.


159/16
ELECTION OF DEPUTY MAYOR:  (Agenda item 10b)


All members were asked if they wished to stand for Deputy Mayor Designate for 2016/17 and Cllr Griffiths’ put his name forwards in the hope that he would be able to 
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fulfil the role of Mayor in 2017-18.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Griffiths would be the Deputy Mayor Designate for 2016-17.

160/16
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:   (Agenda item 11)
a)
Narberth CP School.  The Head of Narberth CP has requested that the School Council visit the Town Council with a view to the Town Council setting them a task for the next year so that the children can work with the Town Council on improving things in Narberth.  It was agreed that this was a good idea and a good way to get the youngsters involved.  This can be looked into further when the Council has a Chamber in the Library as the children can then visit during the school day.    
161/16
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 12)

161.1
 Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit.
  £457.68

b)
Bank Interest for February - 

         .97
c)
Bank Interest for March - 
           .97
161.2
Payments due:

a)
Clerk’s Contract - 







£549.44
b)
HMRC - 








£200.01

c)
Viking Ltd – Ink cartridges - 





£  83.22

d)
PCC Rates for St Andrews - 





£182.25

e)
Queen’s Hall 2nd instalment of donation 2015-16 - 


£500.00




IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by 
Cllr Feetham seconded by CllrPlatt and agreed by full Council.






9 of 10



Signed ………………………….
Signed ………………………………………….

Date ………………………  
 
    Mayor
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